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              Spring 2018 

Hello Fellow Death Investigators! 
 

As we enter spring, I realized how time has slipped by. Iõve also realized the 

magnitude of time the position of president of the WCMEA encompasses. 

Quite the eye-opener! Preparing to write a presidentõs message always finds 

me at a loss for words. Iõm not entirely certain as to why because many of you 

are aware I like to talk. First Iõll apologize for the delay in newsletters as many 

of us involved have had increased caseloads that prevent us from our due dili-

gence. I being one of them. 
 

This past year the Board of Directors of the WCMEA has brainstormed many 

issues. Anticipated website changes, conference changes, ethical issues, and 

the ever-daunting legislative dilemma. As I am writing to you am also preparing 

a survey to be distributed via email. I hope the survey will attempt to garner 

information across the state to answer questions brought to me by members 

of the Association. I am strongly hoping that each of you will return your survey 

submission as your honest answers are what I am seeking. 
 

So let me begin with the WEBSITE changes. The Board of Directors granted 

funding for revision and much-needed updates to the WCMEA website. In my 

death investigation tenure, the initial website was developed somewhere 

around the year 2005 and has not met the needs of current computerization. 

Members found it difficult to use, difficult login to, and difficult to navigate. 

Please bear with us during the process of transition from the old website to 

the new one.  
 

The WEBSITE so many of you were accustomed to is no longer. You may have 

noticed as you attempted your online registrations. If you havenõt attempted 

online registrations, online searching the WCMEA will bring up the new site. 

You will have to generate your new password to access the member side. The 

new website will allow you to reset your passwords. No more calling/emailing 

the webmaster to reset your access. The public side of the site will contain in-

formation strictly for public use. The member side is tailored to death investi-

gators. 
 

In the future CREDIT CARDS will be accepted for registration as well as pur-

chases from the merchandise booth. Credit card use is slated for January 

2019. Should we enable this capability earlier we will post that information for 

you on the website. 

        Continued . . . Page 2 
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Presidentõs Message Continued . . . .  
 

ONLINE TRAINING! The Board of Directors has kicked around the availability of online training forms. 

The training would be limited to an ABMDI credit or two once the training is complete. We are in the 

process of evaluating this possibility and what it takes to initiate this type of forum. If you need cred-

its in bulk, conference training is still the way to go. The new website will contain many more features 

that most 21st-century websites offer. STAY TUNED! 
 

Speaking of merchandise, be sure to visit the merchandise table during future conferences. The 

Board of Directors discussed improving the clothing line as requests for a more òfeminine approachó 

to outerwear had been brought to our attention. As we are seeing an increase in women investigators 

across the state, new clothing will be added to fit their needs as well as body structures. We will con-

tinue to retail our hoodies and other various comfort wear but are evaluating the sizes of goods avail-

able. 
 

The Board of Directors also evaluated our conference training forms. We are attempting to centralize 

conference locations in the future. Many members have voiced their opinions that the conference 

sites are often out of reach for northern counties. As of late, conferences have been located at Chula 

Vista in Wisconsin Dells. The resort has offered our association an excellent financial structure that 

fit the conference planning needs exceptionally well. The Board of Directors had to evaluate funding 

our organizational needs during a period in which our lobbyist funding was taking a great toll. As the  

future needs for a lobbyist will decline, the Board of Directors will begin evaluating different areas of 

the state for future fiscally responsible conference sites. As my previous tenure as conference plan-

ner/educational coordinator has shown, conferences can expend a budget thousands of dollars at a 

time. 

A little later in this newsletter, we will address the WCMEA and our legislative bill. The nuts and bolts 

of the issue were our attempts at gaining a much-needed consistent education in an effort to pro-

mote the professionalism of our association. There has been a constant discussion throughout my 

term that the C/ME offices are greatly undervalued across the state. Many counties are abolishing 

the coroner system for a medical examiner system for a multitude of reasons. The biggest obstacle is 

the level at which the county boards value the ònon-physicianó death investigation offices. There are 

verbalized dilemmas regarding paying for the staffing of yourself and your investigators, the ability to 

purchase equipment and materials needed for investigations, even a basic understanding of the im-

portance of the office. I have been told your discussions often fall on deaf ears until something cata-

strophic happens in your counties that then warrants a call for change. 

A few of us wrote the articles published in the Wisconsin Counties Association magazine in hopes of 

initiating a change for the better. I had hoped the articles would enlighten those across the counties 

on just what it takes to be a death investigator in the state of Wisconsin. A great deal of what we 

need to improve on, is in the strength of our organization as a whole. We lost our ability to defend our 

regulating of fees to the funeral directors in a matter of days due to the strength of their  organiza-

tion. It was the òmany against the few,ó and the institution of the 2015 fee billed costs our offices 

dearly. In the future, we will be limited in funding our existence because of limited revenues for ser-

vices. Had our solidarity in a strong WCMEA entity been present, the outcomes could have been dif-

ferent. I cannot stress enough the importance of membership.  
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Presidentõs Message Continued . . .  

 

I also cannot stress enough the importance of PROFESSIONALISM, EDUCATION, and CREDIBILITY. I 

cannot begin to promote the need for education in this career or any other career for that matter. As 

many of you hold other jobs outside of the death investigation realm, those jobs are also accompanied 

by educational, in-services, and training to be competent in your profession. The profession of death 

investigation is no different. Stating òthere is nothing wrong with the way we have done things for 

yearsó may be acceptable; however, it doesnõt always mean there isnõt room for improvement. There is 

always room to improve, and a stagnant mindset does not improve professionalism. Strive to learn 

something new every day, as the field of forensic death investigation is ever-changing and so must we. 

 

Lastly, I want to touch on ETHICS. Ethical behavior is always a soul-searching endeavor. Recently I 

have been challenged with some ethical issues regarding members across the state of Wisconsin. 

Some have related to public behavior, others related to behavior during investigations. Some of this 

behavior has soured members from attending WCMEA functions. An effort to professionalize WCMEA 

functions, the appointment of a WCMEA Ethics Committee will become standard, and those committee 

appointments will be evaluated at each election term. As we progress an effort to promote profession-

alism, members must be cognizant of ethical behavior in their offices, on-scene investigations, and at 

WCMEA functions. We are public servants, and the public is watching. 

 

In closing, I want to say I appreciate all of you. You are a super group of 

people who have chosen a thankless job. I wish to thank you for all of your 

relentless hours and dedication to this career. Hereõs to our future, letõs 

make it the best! I thank you for allowing me to serve as your president of 

the WCMEA. 

 

Regards, 

Angela Hinze 

WCMEA President 

 

The Examiner 

 IT IS YOUR TIME TO SHINE WCMEA! 

 

The Examiner is looking for interesting case investigations, as well as WCMEA members to highlight in 

future publications.   
 

Please submit your case reports or personal entries to editor Jennifer Schroeter   

Via e-mail: 

jennifer.schroeter@kenoshacounty.org 

 

Or via USPS to: 

Kenosha County Medical Examinerõs Office 

1000 55th Street 

 Kenosha, WI  53140 

mailto:jennifer.schroeter@kenoshacounty.org
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Connie Schoechert, Tissue Recipient 

 

To Connie Schoechert, the orange dot on her driverõs license 

symbolized her pledge to donate organs. But years later, she 

learned first-hand that donation isnõt limited to the heart, lungs, 

kidneys, liver and pancreas.  

 

Special gifts she received after two workplace accidents 

changed her life. They also helped increase her awareness of 

how the donation of tissue ð bone, skin, valves, veins and ten-

dons ð can improve strength, mobility and independence for 

patients in need. 

 

In 1994 while working at a paper mill, Connie slipped on some 

steps and fell, injuring her right leg. The company nurse said 

the impact separated the muscle from her femur and would 

take some time to heal. But healing didnõt come. 

 

Over the next two years, she experienced pain and difficulty 

walking, despite regular rounds of ultrasounds, physical thera-

py and home exercises. 

 

Finally, Connie was diagnosed with chondroblastoma, a rare 

benign bone tumor that required surgery to remove. She was 

surprised to find out that small bone fragments were used to replace her damaged tissue, thanks to 

the generosity of a deceased donor. 

 

òThat really changed my idea of a donor,ó Connie says. òItõs amazing that so many things can be used 

to make someoneõs life better.ó 

 

Her experience with tissue donation didnõt end there. In 1999, Connie, now working at a dry cleaner, 

fell victim to another accident. A press malfunctioned and pinned her left arm, badly burning her skin 

from the back of her hand to her elbow. 

 

Connie once again found out about the healing power of tissue donation. Over the next year, she re-

ceived two grafts to repair and restore the scars on her arm ð one from her own skin and the other 

from donor skin. 

 

Today, Connie lives a healthy lifestyle in Nekoosa, Wis., and enjoys hunting, fishing, snowshoeing and 

biking. She also is serious about fitness and adheres to a low-carbohydrate diet.  

She says the journey was challenging and a lot of hard work. And she is grateful to those whose gifts 

helped her get her life back. òI havenõt received a lung. I havenõt received a heartó she says. òBut the 

little stuff really makes a difference. The quality of life is still there.ó 

                           Continued . . . . Page 5 
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Tissue Recipient . . . Continued 

 

What would she say to her donors? òA million times, thank you,ó she says. òThank you for the selfless 

act, for the little miracles that happen every single day.ó 

 

According to the Donate Life organization, each year there are approximately 30,000 tissue donors 

and more than a million tissue transplants. The need for donated tissue is steadily rising. While one 

organ donor can save as many as eight lives, one tissue donor can enhance and heal the lives of 

more than 75 people. 

Submitted by Joyce Kratz, Donate Life 

The Examiner 

Deputy Medical Examiner Tom Miller Retires After 41 Years of Service 

 

Tom Miller was recently recognized 

by the County Board for his many 

years of service to the Walworth 

County Coronerõs Office and Medical 

Examinerõs Office. 

 

Mr. Miller started his career with 

Walworth County in 1976. He had 

served as Chief Deputy Coroner un-

der the late John Griebel for 37 

years and as a Deputy Medical Ex-

aminer in the Medical Examinerõs 

Office since 2015. County Adminis-

trator David Bretl thanked Mr. Miller 

for his years of faithful service to 

Walworth County. According to Bretl, 

òTom had the confidence of John 

Griebel for many years. After Johnõs 

passing, Tom was instrumental in 

making a smooth transition to the medical examiner system.ó 

 

Medical Examiner Dr. Lynda Biedrzycki offered her appreciation for Mr. Millerõs years of dedication to 

the office.  Deputy Medical Examiner Gina Carver added òTom brought a great deal of experience to 

this office, and along with his compassion for the families he served, we cannot thank him enough for 

his years of service to Walworth County.ó 

 

To honor the wishes of recently retired Deputy Medical Examiner Ron Wilson to keep his departure 

low key, the office also wants to thank Ron for his over 43 years with Walworth County (15 of those 

with the Medical Examinerõs Office). They are wishing him much luck on the golf course! 

 

On behalf of the WCMEA I offer my congratulations to Tom Miller and Ron Wilson!  
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Legislative Update 

 

Legislative Update-  As the legislative session is now officially in the books, it is with great regret 

that the WCMEA Training Standard Bill did not pass the Senate or even reach the floor for a vote.    

For the second session in a row the Bill passed the house unanimously on a roll call vote but 

stalled in committee in the Senate.   

 

I have never been a believer in excuses, so I cer-

tainly will not start now. Reflecting on the over twen-

ty years that this subject has been discussed within 

the association and the Capital it is difficult to trian-

gulate one decision that produced the aforemen-

tioned result.   I will never believe the merits of the 

Bill were the impediment, rather a continuous string 

of unfortunate events that had nothing to do with 

the Bill or the Association.  Some will call it politics, 

but I would argue that is an oversimplification of the 

events that occurred.  

 

What cannot be diminished is the work and passion that was put on full display through the pro-

cess by many people.  Rep. Michael Schraa was an unstoppable champion for the Association as 

he continued to apply amendments to appease individual legislators until the final hours of the 

session.   Others from the association also selflessly volunteered their time and efforts with no oth-

er agenda than to professionalize the death investigator industry. 

 

I recently accepted a job as President of Aqua Innovations, a manufacturing company located in 

southern Wisconsin, that manufactures equipment for large dairy farms.  I will continue to lobby on 

behalf of the company on environmental and dairy issues, but no longer will have any clients out-

side of the company.  I sincerely loved representing and educating the State on the importance 

and the role of death investigators.  I was often advised by my colleagues in the Capital to remain 

neutral as to not make waves with any particular politician, even at the expense of the client. Going 

through the motions for job security has never been in my nature.  To me the responsibility of rep-

resenting the association meant always remaining professional and diplomatic, but also willing to 

engage in uncomfortable conversations to ensure the association had a real voice on issues.  I had 

difficulty allowing untruths to remain the focus over truth, so these conversations were sometimes  

necessary.   As I failed on this issue, it is important to me that the members understand they had 

someone representing them that was willing to put the associations agenda ahead of any potential 

professional advancement.   I am the benefactor of many lifelong friends as a result of represent-

ing the WMCEA and for that I am forever grateful! 

 

On Wisconsin! 

 

Chris Lenzendorf  

The Examiner 



7 

 

 

The Examiner 



8 

 

Portage County Case Review 
 

On August 15, 2016 at 06:32 AM, Amherst Ambulance along with fire rescue and Portage County 

Sheriffõs Deputies were dispatched to a beef farm in rural south eastern Portage County for a man 

found down.  Initial reports were a 29 year old male was found unresponsive laying alongside an 

open manure retention pond. Responders, while in route, found travel to the scene to be difficult due 

to a heavy ground fog that was in the area.  Upon their arrival, responders were led to the subject 

who was lying supine, head downward on a steep concrete embankment.  His head, while at the liq-

uid line, was not submerged, however, liquid manure had been splashed over most of his upper tor-

so, face and head.  Upon evaluation it was determined that resuscitation efforts were not going to 

begin.   The coronerõs office was notified.   
 

While responding to the scene, I too noted the ground fog 

was heavy and travel time was reduced.  Upon my arrival, I 

was met by deputies and a number of family members and 

farm workers.  I was shown the body of Mike, 29-year-old 

male, who had not been moved prior to my arrival.  He was 

lying as previously described.  Mike is a co-owner with his fa-

ther of this large beef cattle operation.  He had told his father 

the night before that he was going to be getting up at 05:00 

AM to agitate the manure holding pond with an augur at-

tached to a power take-off of a tractor.  They had manure 

haulers coming in at 06:00 AM to pump and haul liquid ma-

nure from the pond.  The first arriving farmhand found Mike as described.  The tractor and augur 

were still running, they were shut down, 911 was called.   
 

This manure storage structure is a large, outdoor, in-ground 400-foot X 150-foot concrete basin with 

sloped side-walls.  It is approximately 15-feet deep at its deepest point.  The basin collects and stores 

manure, rain-water and other runoff from adjoining concrete pads where up to 800 head of cattle 

may gather.  The basin was approximately two-thirds full at the time of this incident.  Stagnant, the 

basin develops a 6-12 inch crust on top.  The tractor and augur are used to break up the crust and 

allow the liquid manure to be pumped onto awaiting tanker trucks.   
 

The scene was well documented with photography and measurements.  The body was placed into a 

transport pouch and transported into our morgue.  At the time it was unknown what may have hap-

pened, or what the cause and manner of death was, but environmental gas exposure was being con-

sidered.  External examination did not show any signs of trauma, his upper torso, face, and head was 

covered with splattered manure.  Mike was never submerged; however, his head was right at the liq-

uid line.  Airway was clear and not involved with the same liquid sprayed manure found externally.  

Medical records were obtained; and Mike had no significant medical history and was on no medica-

tions.   
 

While in the morgue, Mikeõs father, Bob, called to inform me that he had just discovered 13 dead 

steers and three steers that were unable to stand and walk in the pen adjacent to the holding pond.  

Those three were later euthanized.  I returned to the farm and noted the dead cattle.  In reviewing the 

photographs that had been taken of the scene and body, in the background you can see and identify 

several downed cattle.  These had not been noticed at the time the photos had been taken.   I quickly 

realized we were probably dealing with an environmental gas exposure.  
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